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State Executive Director Comments 
While spring planting is proceeding in portions of the state; the late spring, 
heavy rains, flooding, and cool temperatures have proven challenging for 
many. This has been true for row crop producers, livestock operations, 
vegetable farmers, and others across the agriculture industry. Delayed and 
even prevented planting can complicate annual acreage reporting for farmers 
and ranchers. Filing an accurate and timely acreage report for all crops and 
land uses, including failed acreage and prevented planted acreage, can 
prevent the loss of benefits under multiple USDA programs. Minnesota 
producers are encouraged to contact their local Farm Service Agency office 

immediately after planting to make arrangements to report and certify acreage. For more information on the 
annual certification process, please see the articles in the newsletter below. You can also watch this short 
video providing 2022 Minnesota USDA Farm Service Agency Acreage Reporting Instructions. 

Minnesota FSA State Committee Appointments Announced  

On May 6, The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) announced the appointees who will serve on the 
Minnesota USDA FSA state committee. 

Members of the FSA state committee are appointed by Secretary of Agriculture Tom Vilsack and are 
responsible for the oversight of farm programs and county committee operations, resolving program delivery 
appeals from the agriculture community, maintaining cooperative relations with industry stakeholders, keeping 
producers informed about FSA programs and operating in a manner consistent with USDA equal opportunity 
and civil rights policies. 

 

https://www.youtube.com/watch?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery&v=gyO-O2WITfI


The individuals appointed to serve on this committee for Minnesota are: 

• Committee Chair Eunice Biel - Harmony 

• Hannah Bernhardt – Finlayson 

• Kurt Blomgren - Butterfield 

• Lisa Brunner - Mahnomen 

• Tim Velde – Granite Falls 

The FSA state committee members play an important role in program administration and ensure the overall 
integrity of services to Minnesota's agricultural producers, These individuals have proven themselves to be 
leaders and key influencers in the agriculture industry in Minnesota. We are grateful for their service and look 
forward to working together.  

Respectfully, 
 
Whitney Place, State Executive Director 

 

USDA Encourages Producers to Enroll in Grasslands CRP 
by May 13 Deadline 

Producers Must Apply by May 13 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) encourages producers and landowners to enroll in the Grassland 
Conservation Reserve Program (CRP) starting next week through May 13, 2022. Grassland CRP provides a 
unique opportunity for farmers, ranchers, and agricultural landowners to keep land in agricultural production 
and supplement their income while improving their soils and permanent grass cover.   The program had its 
highest enrollment in history in 2021 and is part of the Biden-Harris Administration’s broader effort to equip 
producers with the tools they need to help address climate change and invest in the long-term health of our 
natural resources. 

Grassland CRP is a federally funded voluntary working lands program. Through the program, USDA’s Farm 
Service Agency (FSA) provides annual rental payments to landowners to maintain and conserve grasslands 
while allowing producers to graze, hay, and produce seed on that land.  Maintaining the existing permanent 
cover provides several benefits, including reducing erosion, providing wildlife habitat and migration corridors, 
and capturing and maintaining carbon in the soil and cover.     

FSA provides participants with annual rental payments and cost-share assistance. The annual rental rate 
varies by county with a national minimum rental rate of $13 per acre for this signup. Contract duration is 10 or 
15 years.  

Grassland CRP National Priority Zones  

Because Grassland CRP supports not only grazing operations but also biodiversity and conserving 
environmentally sensitive land such as that prone to wind erosion, FSA created two National Priority Zones in 
2021: the Greater Yellowstone Migration Corridor and Dust Bowl Zone. As part of the Biden-Harris 
Administration’s focus on conservation in important wildlife corridors and key seasonal ranges, for this year’s 
signup, FSA is expanding the Greater Yellowstone Wildlife Migration Corridor Priority Zone to include seven 
additional counties across Montana, Wyoming, and Utah, to help protect the big-game animal migration 
corridor associated with Wyoming elk, mule deer, and antelope.   

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservation-programs/crp-grasslands/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/Conservation/PDF/national_grassland_crp_priority_zones_su203.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Offers within one of these National Priority Zones will receive an additional 15 ranking points and $5 per acre 
if at least 50% of the offer is located in the zone.  

Alongside Grassland CRP, producers and landowners can also enroll acres in Continuous CRP under the 
ongoing sign up, which includes projects available through the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program 
(CREP) and State Acres for Wildlife Enhancement (SAFE).     

Broadening Reach of Program  

As part of the Agency’s Justice40 efforts, producers and landowners who are historically underserved, 
including beginning farmers and military veterans, will receive 10 additional ranking points to enhance their 
offers.  

Additionally, USDA is working to broaden the scope and reach of Grassland CRP by leveraging 
the Conservation Reserve Enhancement Program (CREP) to engage historically underserved communities. 
CREP is a partnership program that enables states, Tribal governments, non-profit, and private entities to 
partner with FSA to implement CRP practices and address high priority conservation and environmental 
objectives. Interested entities are encouraged to contact FSA. 

 

File a Notice of Loss for Failed and Prevented Planted 
Acres 

USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) reminds you to report prevented planted and failed acres in order to 
establish or retain FSA program eligibility for some programs. 

You should report crop acreage you intended to plant, but due to natural disaster, were prevented from 
planting. Prevented planting acreage must be reported on form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, no later than 15 
calendar days after the final planting date as established by FSA and Risk Management Agency (RMA). 

If you’re unable to report the prevented planting acreage within the 15 calendar days following the final 
planting date, a late-filed report can be submitted. Late-filed reports will only be accepted if FSA conducts a 
farm visit to assess the eligible disaster condition that prevented the crop from being planted. A measurement 
service fee will be charged. 

Additionally, if you have failed acres, you should also use form CCC-576, Notice of Loss, to report failed 
acres. 

For hand-harvested crops and certain perishables, you must notify FSA of damage or loss through the 
administrative County Office within 72 hours of the date of damage or loss first becomes apparent. This 
notification can be provided by filing a CCC-576, email, fax or phone. If you notify the County Office by any 
method other than by filing the CCC-576, you are still required to file a CCC-576, Notice of Loss, within the 
required 15 calendar days. 

For losses on crops covered by the Non-Insured Crop Disaster Assistance Program (NAP), you must file 
a Notice of Loss within 15 days of the occurrence of the disaster or when losses become apparent.  You must 
timely file a Notice of Loss for failed acres on all crops including grasses. 

To file a Notice of Loss, contact your County USDA Service Center or visit www.fsa.usda.gov. 

 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservation-programs/conservation-reserve-enhancement/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


Policy Updates for Acreage Reporting 

The USDA Farm Service Agency (FSA) recently made several policy updates for acreage reporting for cover 
crops, revising intended use, late-filed provisions, grazing allotments as well as updated the definitions of 
“idle” and “fallow.” 

Reporting Cover Crops: 

Cover crop types can be chosen from the following four categories: 

• Cereals and other grasses 

• Legumes 

• Brassicas and other broadleaves 

• Mixtures 

If the cover crop is harvested for any use other than forage or grazing and is not terminated according to 
policy guidelines, then that crop will no longer be considered a cover crop and the acreage report must be 
revised to reflect the actual crop. 

Permitted Revision of Intended use After Acreage Reporting Date: 

New operators or owners who pick up a farm after the acreage reporting deadline has passed and the crop 
has already been reported on the farm, have 30 calendar days from the date when the new operator or owner 
acquired the lease on land, control of the land or ownership and new producer crop share interest in the 
previously reported crop acreage. Under this policy, appropriate documentation must be provided to the 
County Committee’s satisfaction to determine that a legitimate operator or ownership and producer crop 
share interest change occurred to permit the revision. 

Acreage Reports: 

In order to maintain program eligibility and benefits, you must timely file acreage reports. Failure to file an 
acreage report by the crop acreage reporting deadline may result in ineligibility for future program benefits. 
FSA will not accept acreage reports provided more than a year after the acreage reporting deadline. 

Reporting Grazing Allotments: 

FSA offices can now accept acreage reports for grazing allotments. You will use form “FSA-578” to report 
grazing allotments as animal unit months (AUMs) using the “Reporting Unit” field. Your local FSA office will 
need the grazing period start and end date and the percent of public land. 

Definitions of Terms 

FSA defines “idle” as cropland or a balance of cropland within a Common Land Unit (CLU) (field/subfield) 
which is not planted or considered not planted and does not meet the definition of fallow or skip row. 

Fallow is considered unplanted cropland acres which are part of a crop/fallow rotation where cultivated land 
that is normally planted is purposely kept out of production during a regular growing season. 

For more information, contact your County USDA Service Center or visit fsa.usda.gov. 

 

 

http://www.fsa.usda.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA Expands Online Access to Farm Records 

Producers with farmers.gov accounts can now access farm records and maps online, the latest self-service 
feature added to the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) website. 

You can quickly and easily access your land information in real time by desktop computer, tablet or phone. 
Capabilities include: 

• View, print and export detailed farm records such as cropland, base acres, yields, CRP acres, land 
ownership details, and much more; 

• View, print and export farm/tract maps that can be provided to lenders, chemical or fertilizer providers, 
and FSA for reporting acreage and crop insurance agents; and 

• Export common land unit (field) boundaries as ESRI shapefiles. 

The ability to access these records on demand without a visit to the service center saves you time and 
money. 

Farmers.gov now includes the most popular functionalities from FSAFarm+, the FSA portal for producers, 
while providing enhanced functionality and an improved user experience. A new enhancement expands the 
scope of accessibility to include farmers and ranchers who are members of an entity, as well as people with a 
power of attorney form (FSA-211) on file with FSA. 

Managing USDA Business Online 

Using farmers.gov, producers, entities and those acting on their behalf can also: 

• View, upload, download, and e-sign conservation documents. 

• Request financial assistance, including submitting a program application. 

• View and submit conservation requests. 

• View technical references and submit questions. 

• Access information on current and past conservation practices, plans and contracts. 

• Report practice completion and request practice certification. 

• View farm loan and interest information (producers only). 

Future plans include adding the ability to import and view other shapefiles, such as precision agriculture 
planting boundaries. 

To access your information, you’ll will need a USDA eAuth account to login to farmers.gov. After obtaining an 
eAuth account, producers should visit farmers.gov and sign into the site’s authenticated portal via the Sign 
In/Sign Up link at the top right of the website. Google Chrome, Mozilla Firefox or Microsoft Edge are the 
recommended browsers to access the feature. 

In addition to the self-service features available by logging into farmers.gov, the website also has ample 
information on USDA programs, including pandemic assistance, farm loans, disaster assistance, conservation 
programs and crop insurance. Recently, USDA updated the navigation and organization of the site as well as 
added some new webpages, including “Get Involved,” “Common Forms,” and “Translations.” Learn more 
about these changes. 

 

https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.eauth.usda.gov/home/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/sign-in?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/sign-in?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/get-involved?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/working-with-us/common-forms?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/translations?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/blog/growing-farmersgov/streamlining-how-you-find-information-farmersgov?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/blog/growing-farmersgov/streamlining-how-you-find-information-farmersgov?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA in Minnesota and Pheasants Forever to Hold 
Conservation Reserve Program Webinar on May 17 

Do you own or operate farmland in Minnesota? Are you curious about how you can 
improve water quality, prevent soil erosion, and increase wildlife habitat on your 
farm? Are you looking for conservation solutions to address marginal or 
environmentally sensitive cropland? The Conservation Reserve Program may offer 
the solutions you are looking for on your farm. 

To answer questions and provide more information on the Conservation Reserve 
Program (CRP) the United States Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Farm 
Service Agency (FSA) in partnership with Minnesota Pheasants Forever are 
holding a virtual information session on May 17, 2022, from 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. 
(CDT). 

USDA staff from FSA and the Natural Resources Conservation Service will be joined by public and private 
partners to provide information on current opportunities under CRP. Information will be provided on 
Continuous CRP enrollment including State Acres for Wildlife Enhancement also known as SAFE. 
Participants will also learn about specific CRP options that include the Conservation Reserve Enhancement 
Program (CREP) and the Clean Lakes, Estuaries, And Rivers initiative, called CLEAR30.  

Current landowners and producers that have utilized CRP on their farm will provide detailed examples of how 
they’ve benefited from the program. 

Webinar: A CLEAR Path to Conservation 
Tuesday, May 17, 12:30 to 1:30 p.m. (CDT) 

To attend the webinar: Register Here 

Persons with disabilities who require accommodations to participate in this meeting should contact Daniel 
Mahoney at 651-602-7710, or dial 7-1-1 to access telecommunication relay services. 

To register visit: https://www.eventbrite.com/e/a-clear-path-to-conservation-tickets-335265898327. For more 
information on FSA farm and loan programs visit fsa.usda.gov. For more information on CRP 
visit fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

 

USDA Updates Farm Loan Programs to Increase Equity 
The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is updating its farm loan programs to better support current 
borrowers, including historically underserved producers. These improvements are part of USDA’s 
commitment to increase equity in all programs, including farm loans that provide important access to capital 
for covering operating expenses and purchasing land and equipment.   

The 2018 Farm Bill authorized FSA to provide equitable relief to certain direct loan borrowers, who are non-
compliant with program requirements due to good faith reliance on a material action of, advice of, or non-
action from an FSA official. Previously, borrowers may have been required to immediately repay the loan or 
convert it to a non-program loan with higher interest rates, less favorable terms, and limited loan servicing.   

Now, FSA has additional flexibilities to assist borrowers in such situations. If the agency provided incorrect 
guidance to an existing direct loan borrower, the agency may provide equitable relief to that borrower. FSA 
may assist the borrower by allowing the borrower to keep their loans at current rates or other terms received 
in association with the loan which was determined to be noncompliant or the borrower may receive other 
equitable relief for the loan as the Agency determines to be appropriate. 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservation-programs/conservation-reserve-program/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservation-programs/conservation-reserve-program/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/2022/crp_safe_initiative-fact_sheet.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/news-room/news-releases/2022/usda-accepting-new-or-modified-proposals-for-its-state-acres-for-wildlife-enhancement-program?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/crp-clear30-pilot.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/a-clear-path-to-conservation-tickets-335265898327?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.eventbrite.com/e/a-clear-path-to-conservation-tickets-335265898327?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/farm-loan-programs/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/programs-and-services/conservation-programs/conservation-reserve-program/index?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA encourages producers to reach out to their local loan officials to ensure they fully understand the wide 
range of loan and servicing options available that can assist them in starting, expanding or maintaining their 
operation.   

Additional Updates   

Equitable relief is one of several changes authorized by the 2018 Farm Bill that USDA has made to the direct 
and guaranteed loan programs. Other changes that were previously implemented include:   

• Modifying the existing three-year farming experience requirement for Direct Farm Ownership loans to 
include additional items as acceptable experience.  

• Allowing socially disadvantaged and beginning farmer applicants to receive a guarantee equal to 
95%, rather than the otherwise applicable 90% guarantee.  

• Expanding the definition of and providing additional benefits to veteran farmers.  

• Allowing borrowers who received restructuring with a write down to maintain eligibility for an 
Emergency loan.  

• Expanding the scope of eligible issues and persons covered under the agricultural Certified Mediation 
Program.  

Additional information on these changes is available in the March 8, 2022 rule on the Federal Register.  

More Background  

FSA has taken other recent steps to increase equity in its programs. Last summer, USDA announced it was 
providing $67 million in competitive loans through its new Heirs’ Property Relending Program to help 
agricultural producers and landowners resolve heirs’ land ownership and succession issues. FSA also 
invested $4.7 million to establish partnerships with organizations to provide outreach and technical assistance 
to historically underserved farmers and ranchers, which contributed to a fourfold increase in participation by 
historically underserved producers in the Coronavirus Food Assistance Program 2 (CFAP 2), a key pandemic 
assistance program, since April 2021.  

Additionally, in January 2021, Secretary Vilsack announced a temporary suspension of past-due debt 
collection and foreclosures for distressed direct loan borrowers due to the economic hardship imposed by the 
COVID-19 pandemic.  

Producers can explore available loan options using the Farm Loan Discover Tool on farmers.gov (also 
available in Spanish) or by contacting their local USDA Service Center. Service Center staff continue to work 
with agricultural producers via phone, email, and other digital tools. Due to the pandemic, some USDA 
Service Centers are open to limited visitors. Producers can contact their local Service Center to set up an in-
person or phone appointment to discuss loan options. 

 

USDA Accepting New or Modified Proposals for the State 
Acres for Wildlife Enhancement 

The U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) is welcoming new and modified proposals from conservation 
partners for the State Acres for Wildlife Enhancement (SAFE) initiative, a part of the Conservation Reserve 
Program (CRP) focused on effectively managing wildlife habitat.  USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) has 
expanded available practices under this initiative in response to feedback from partners. 

Through SAFE, producers and landowners restore vital habitat in alignment with high-priority state wildlife 
conservation goals.   Specifically, landowners establish wetlands, grasses, and trees. These practices are 

https://www.federalregister.gov/public-inspection/2022-04858/farm-loan-programs-direct-and-guaranteed-loan-changes-certified-mediation-program-and-guaranteed?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/blog/update-no-accelerating-or-foreclosing-on-any-direct-loans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/blog/update-no-accelerating-or-foreclosing-on-any-direct-loans?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/spanish/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/spanish/loans/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


designed to enhance important wildlife populations by creating critical habitat and food sources. They also 
protect soil and water health by working as a barrier to sediment and nutrient run-off before they reach 
waterways. 

Expanded Practices 

To help improve the planning and implementation of the SAFE initiative, FSA is adding two new practices with 
the assistance of USDA’s Natural Resources Conservation Service (NRCS), FSA’s sister agency. In 
partnership with FSA, NRCS employees across the country provide CRP participants with critical 
conservation planning assistance, which will now include managing for early successional habitat cover 
establishment or management, as well as wildlife habitat planting.  These additional eligible practices will 
enable SAFE partners to better target a wide variety of wildlife species, such as the Northern bobwhite, lesser 
prairie-chicken, and the New England cottontail. 

As part of this year’s SAFE signup, FSA will also authorize cost-share assistance for producers who would 
like to re-enroll acres in CRP but need assistance updating their vegetative cover to align with NRCS practice 
standards for early successional habitat or wildlife planting. 

Submitting Proposals 

Eligible entities for SAFE include government entities, non-profits, or private organizations. 

Additionally, partners with SAFE projects with both General and Continuous CRP practices must submit 
modified proposals to continue in the program.       

New and modified proposals for SAFE projects must be submitted to the FSA State Office in CITY in June. 
Contact your State Office for the state-specific deadline. More information on developing proposals is 
available at fsa.usda.gov/crp. 

More Information 

SAFE is part of the Continuous CRP signup, and producers can begin enrolling in new or updated SAFE 
programs beginning October 1, 2022. Meanwhile, the Continuous and Grassland signups are currently open, 
and producers can learn more by contacting their local USDA Service Center.  To learn more about SAFE 
and its benefits, see the initiative’s fact sheet. 

Signed into law in 1985, CRP is one of the largest voluntary private-lands conservation programs in the 
United States. It was originally intended to primarily control soil erosion and potentially stabilize commodity 
prices by taking marginal lands out of production. The program has evolved over the years, providing many 
conservation and economic benefits.    

CRP complements other USDA conservation programs, including several programs offered by NRCS for 
working lands and conservation easements. Earlier this month, NRCS released its Northern Bobwhite, 
Grasslands and Savannas Framework for Conservation Action to help guide voluntary conservation work 
over the next five years across 25 states, including over 7 million acres of new conservation practices on 
productive, working lands, and will contribute to the Biden-Harris administration’s efforts to make our nation a 
leader on climate change mitigation, adaptation and resilience.  The plan will accelerate voluntary 
conservation efforts for the Northern bobwhite quail and the grassland and savanna landscapes that the 
species calls home. 

 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/crp?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/2019/crp_safe_initiative-fact_sheet.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/newsroom/releases/?cid=NRCSEPRD1906032&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.nrcs.usda.gov/wps/portal/nrcs/detail/national/newsroom/releases/?cid=NRCSEPRD1906032&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


USDA To Compensate Drought-Stricken Ranchers for 
Above Normal Costs to Haul Livestock to Forage 

Due to the persistent drought conditions in the Great Plains and West, the U.S. Department of Agriculture 
(USDA) is offering additional relief through the Emergency Assistance for Livestock, Honeybees and Farm-
raised Fish Program (ELAP) to help ranchers cover above normal costs of hauling livestock to forage or other 
grazing acres. This policy enhancement complements previously announced ELAP compensation for hauling 
feed to livestock.  ELAP livestock and feed hauling assistance is retroactive for 2021 and will be available for 
losses in 2022 and subsequent years.    

ELAP Assistance Overview   

ELAP provides financial assistance to eligible producers of livestock, honeybees and farm-raised fish for 
losses due to disease, certain adverse weather events or loss conditions as determined by the Secretary of 
Agriculture. In addition to ELAP covering feed transportation costs where grazing and hay resources have 
been depleted, ELAP now also covers transportation costs associated with hauling livestock to feed sources 
This includes places where:   

• Drought intensity is D2 for eight consecutive weeks as indicated by the U.S. Drought Monitor; or   

• Drought intensity is D3 or greater.   

Additionally, FSA has updated ELAP policy to also cover water hauling in areas experiencing D2 for eight 
consecutive weeks, lowering the drought intensity threshold (previously D3) triggering the availability of this 
financial assistance.  

Eligibility   

To be eligible for ELAP assistance, livestock must be intended for grazing and producers must have incurred 
feed or livestock transportation costs on or after Jan. 1, 2021. Although producers will self-certify losses and 
expenses to FSA, producers are encouraged to maintain good records and retain receipts and related 
documentation in the event these documents are requested for review by the local FSA County Committee.    

Payment Calculations   

USDA will reimburse eligible ranchers 60% of livestock transportation costs above what would have been 
incurred in a normal year. Producers qualifying as underserved (socially disadvantaged, limited resource, 
beginning or military veteran) will be reimbursed for 90% of the feed transportation cost above what would 
have been incurred in a normal year.   

USDA uses a national cost formula to determine reimbursement costs that will not include the first 25 miles 
and distances exceeding 1,000 transportation miles. The calculation will also exclude the normal cost to 
transport hay or feed if the producer normally purchases some feed.  For 2021, the initial cost formula of 
$6.60 per mile will be used (before the percentage is applied).    

Online Decision Tool  

Producers can use the updated ELAP Feed Livestock Transportation Producer Tool to help producers 
document and estimate payments to cover both feed and livestock transportation costs caused by drought. 
The tool (a Microsoft Excel workbook) and other resources are available at fsa.usda.gov/elap. Final payments 
may vary depending on eligibility.  

Eligible ranchers should contact their FSA county office to apply for ELAP assistance. To simplify the 
application process, ranchers can print or email payment estimates generated by the online tool for 

https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/elap-livestock-fact-sheet.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.fsa.usda.gov/Assets/USDA-FSA-Public/usdafiles/FactSheets/elap-livestock-fact-sheet.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://droughtmonitor.unl.edu/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


submission to FSA. The deadline to request ELAP assistance for hauling livestock to forage in 2021 is June 
30, 2022.  The deadline to request all ELAP assistance for 2022 calendar year losses will be Jan. 31, 2023.  

More Information  

Additional USDA disaster assistance information can be found on farmers.gov, including USDA resources 
specifically for producer impacted by drought and wildfire and the Disaster Assistance Discovery 
Tool, Disaster-at-a-Glance fact sheet and Farm Loan Discovery Tool. For FSA and Natural Resources 
Conservation Service programs, producers should contact their local USDA Service Center. For assistance 
with a crop insurance claim, producers and landowners should contact their crop insurance agent. 

 

Maintaining ARC/PLC Acreage 

If you’re enrolled in the Agriculture Risk Coverage (ARC) or Price Loss Coverage (PLC) programs, you must 
protect all cropland and noncropland acres on the farm from wind and water erosion and noxious weeds. By 
signing ARC county or individual contracts and PLC contracts, you agree to effectively control noxious weeds 
on the farm according to sound agricultural practices. If you fail to take necessary actions to correct a 
maintenance problem on your farm that is enrolled in ARC or PLC, the County Committee may elect to 
terminate your contract for the program year.  

Farmers.gov Feature Helps Producers Find Farm Loans 
that Fit Their Operation 

Farmers and ranchers can use the Farm Loan Discovery Tool on farmers.gov to find information on USDA 
farm loans that may best fit their operations. 

USDA’s Farm Service Agency (FSA) offers a variety of loan options to help farmers finance their operations. 
From buying land to financing the purchase of equipment, FSA loans can help. 

USDA conducted field research in eight states, gathering input from farmers and FSA farm loan staff to better 
understand their needs and challenges. 

How the Tool Works 

Farmers who are looking for financing options to operate a farm or buy land can answer a few simple 
questions about what they are looking to fund and how much money they need to borrow. After submitting 
their answers, farmers will receive information on farm loans that best fit their specific needs. The loan 
application and additional resources also will be provided. 

Farmers can download application quick guides that outline what to expect from preparing an application to 
receiving a loan decision. There are four guides that cover loans to individuals, entities, and youth, as well as 
information on microloans. The guides include general eligibility requirements and a list of required forms and 
documentation for each type of loan. These guides can help farmers prepare before their first USDA service 
center visit with a loan officer. 

Farmers can access the Farm Loan Discovery Tool by visiting farmers.gov/fund and clicking the “Start” 
button. Follow the prompts and answer five simple questions to receive loan information that is applicable to 
your agricultural operation. The tool is built to run on any modern browser like Chrome, Edge, Firefox, or the 
Safari browser, and is fully functional on mobile devices. It does not work in Internet Explorer. 

 

https://www.farmers.gov/protection-recovery/drought?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/protection-recovery/wildfire?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/node/28989?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/node/28989?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/sites/default/files/2020-04/FSA_DisasterAssistance_at_a_glance_brochure_.pdf?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/fund/farm-loan-discovery-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
http://www.farmers.gov/service-center-locator?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://public.rma.usda.gov/AipListing/InsuranceProviders?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://www.farmers.gov/fund?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery


About Farmers.gov 

In 2018, USDA unveiled farmers.gov, a dynamic, mobile-friendly public website combined with an 
authenticated portal where farmers will be able to apply for programs, process transactions, and manage 
accounts. 

The Farm Loan Discovery Tool is one of many resources on farmers.gov to help connect farmers to 
information that can help their operations. Earlier this year, USDA launched the My Financial 
Information feature, which enables farmers to view their loan information, history, payments, and alerts by 
logging into the website. 

USDA is building farmers.gov for farmers, by farmers. In addition to the interactive farm loan features, the site 
also offers a Disaster Assistance Discovery Tool. Farmers can visit farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-
tool#step-1 to find disaster assistance programs that can help their operation recover from natural disasters. 

For more information, contact your  County USDA Service Center or visit farmers.gov. 
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USDA is an equal opportunity provider, employer and lender. To file a complaint of discrimination, write: USDA, Office of the 
Assistant Secretary for Civil Rights, Office of Adjudication, 1400 Independence Ave., SW, Washington, DC 20250-9410 or 
call (866) 632-9992 (Toll-free Customer Service), (800) 877-8339 (Local or Federal relay), (866) 377-8642 (Relay voice 
users). 

 

 

https://www.farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery#step-1
https://www.farmers.gov/recover/disaster-assistance-tool?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery#step-1
https://www.farmers.gov/?utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery
https://offices.sc.egov.usda.gov/locator/app?agency=fsa&state=mn&utm_medium=email&utm_source=govdelivery

